CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP

Minutes of a Meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on Wednesday 20 September 2006 at Frenchfield Pavillion, Carleton, Penrith at 1.00 pm.

PRESENT

Mr J Richardson – Cumbria County Council (Chairman)

Mr R Bloxham – Carlisle City Council

Mr A Holliday – Copeland Borough Council

Mr J W Joughin – Barrow Borough Council

Mr B Metz – Eden District Council

Mrs B Woof – South Lakeland District Council

Also in Attendance:-

Ms N Ball
-
Envirolink North West 

Ms J Carrol
-
Copeland Borough Council

Ms A Calsy
-
Strategic Waste Partnership

Mr L Conway 
-
South Lakeland District Council

Mr R G Denby
-
Allerdale Borough Council 

Ms W Ferry
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr M Gardner
-
Carlisle City Council

Mr G Harrison
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr S Huddart
-
Eden District Council

Ms L Jeffers
-
Envirolink North West

Mr D Kendall
-
North West Waste Forum

Mr I F Laird
-
Barrow Borough Council

Mr C Pickering
-
Cumbria County Council

Ms C Romero 
-
Environment Agency

Mr J Storey
-
Cumbria County Council (Secretary)

Mr R Watson 
-
GONW

1. apologies for absence

Apologies for absence had been received from Mr J Askew, Mr J Shatwell, Mr I Stewart, and Mr A Yates.  It was noted that Mr Huddart was replacing Mr Yates and Ms Romero was replacing Mr Shatwell at this meeting.

2. disclosures of interest

Mr R Bloxham, Mr A Holliday, Mr W Joughin, Mr B Metz, Mr J Richardson, and Mrs B Woof declared a personal interest in all items of business on the agenda that affected their respective local authorities. 

3. REMADE NORTH WEST

Mr Harrison introduced Nicola Ball and Lynsey Jeffers from Envirolink, who had been asked to give a presentation on the Remade North West Project, which was partly funded from the Partnership’s Waste Efficiency Grant.

The remit of Envirolink North West was explained, together with the aim of Remade, which was to develop economic and practical uses for recycled products.  Remade North West was the successor to the Clean Merseyside Centre and had retained the expertise of its staff.  The Remade Project worked in collaboration with WRAP and its activities included helping reprocessors to set up in business, helping business to use recycled products and promoting recycled products. These activities were delivered through four programmes:

· The Organics Programme – Helping the development of reprocessing of Kitchen Waste and developing high quality markets for compost;

· The Regeneration and Construction Programme – Using compost and recycled products in construction and the restoration of brownfield sites / regeneration projects;

· The Procurement Programme – providing support to procurement decision makers in public and private sector organisations;

· The Collection and Reprocessing Programme – Concentrating on opportunities for businesses to recycle.

Remade had carried out a mapping study of existing routes for waste processing and considered the potential for increasing this.  This was seen as an issue which could be explored with the Strategic Waste Partnership and the Remade representatives offered to attend future partnership meetings to pass on ideas and report on progress.

Members raised the question of the cost to small businesses of disposing of trade waste, as well as the problems faced by Local Authorities in dealing with commercial waste, which they currently could not afford to collect from business premises.  The Remade representatives explained that they were currently producing a supply chain directory, due for publication early in 2007, which could be provided to local authorities to pass on to traders.  Mr Watson advised that Government guidance on potential local authority involvement in the collection of commercial waste was being considered.

The question of the funding of trade waste recycling schemes was also discussed.  It was noted that there was still some funding available through WRAP and that Remade North West could help organisations to prepare a bid for this and also assist with business development.  

The Remade representatives offered to commission a feasibility study into the operation of a trade waste recycling centre and this was welcomed.  The Chairman thanked Ms Ball and Ms Jeffers for their presentation.

4. minutes

AGREED,
that the minutes of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership meeting held on 19 July 2006 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

5. matters arising

There were no matters arising from the minutes.

6. minutes of officer group meetingS

Members received the minutes of the meetings of the Officers Group held on 22 August 2006 and 11 September 2006.  

In relation to the 22 August minutes, it was noted that Mr Watson had agreed to look into the classification of street sweeping as household waste.  It was agreed that there was a need to ensure that all the local authorities within the Partnership were treating this in the same way and that the Officers Group could produce a briefing note for GONW to explain the precise nature of this problem.

From the 11 September minutes it was noted that Ms Garnett would conduct a cost analysis with ROTATE for food waste composting.

7. RESPONSE TO THE THIRD CUMBRIA SCRUTINY NETWORK REPORT

Mr Harrison tabled a suggested response to the third Cumbria Scrutiny Network Report on the Strategic Waste Partnership.  In considering this response, members expressed some concern that the Scrutiny Network’s Report had been distributed to local authorities in Cumbria as a finished document, without any comments having been sought from representatives of the Strategic Waste Partnership on the Scrutiny Network Report’s findings (Mr Holliday wished it to be recorded that Copeland Borough Council did not share these concerns).

Mr Kendall referred to the lack of any reference to the involvement of community projects.  It was agreed that the Partnership’s response to the Report could draw attention to this.

The timetable for the production of the Waste Strategy was also discussed.  A scoping exercise was planned for 27 November 2006 and Mr Harrison undertook to circulate further details of this to members of the Partnership.  It was agreed that copies of the Strategic Waste Partnership’s response to the Scrutiny Network Report should be circulated to all local authorities who had received the original report with a request that it be submitted to their Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  It was also agreed that the Scrutiny Network should be asked whether, in the light of this response, it would be necessary for them to hold a further meeting with representatives of the Partnership in November 2006.

8. RECYCLING AND RE-USE CREDITS SCHEME

Ms Calsy presented a report proposing a new payment regime for the recycling and re-use credits scheme.  This had been prepared following the discussion at the Partnership meeting on 19 July 2006, when it had been reported that the Government had announced new guidance and rates for Recycling (and Re-use) Credits.  Members were aware that this would have implications for all Waste Collection Authorities, but particularly for Barrow, South Lakeland and Eden, who would face a fall in credits for 2007/08 if the new national scheme were to be adopted.  Officers had therefore been asked to develop an alternative to the current recycling credits scheme.

The report outlined the present arrangements and outlined three options:

· continuing with the present arrangements;

·  adopting the average rate for Cumbrian authorities;

·  introducing a multi-tier rate for 2007/08.

It was explained that the multi-tier rate had a number of advantages.  It would enable the three District Councils (Eden, Barrow and South Lakeland) with higher than average rates to sustain their planned services for 2007/08.  It would allow the three District Councils (Allerdale, Copeland and Carlisle) with lower than average rates to receive a potential increase in revenue to fund further programmes as required.  It would reward increased recycling by generating more revenue and should also be simple to understand, implement and administer. 

AGREED, that a multi-tier rate payment regime (as set out below) be introduced for recycling and re-use credits in 2007/08 in order to continue existing levels of support for the collection schemes of Barrow, Eden and South Lakeland District Councils and increase support for the collection schemes of the other District Councils.

The payment regime for 2007/08 to operate as follows:

i. The three District Councils – Eden, Barrow and South Lakeland – with higher than average rates will receive, in 2007/08 the same rates (respectively £65.73/t, £55.60/t, and £53.20/t) as in place for 2006/07, but without any allowance for inflation.

ii. The three District Councils – Allerdale, Copeland and Carlisle – with lower than average rates will receive, in 2007/08, the current average rate for Cumbria (£49.91/t) this will represent an increase in rates for each of these District Councils.  

iii. The County Council will be expected to support approximately £250,000 more expenditure on recycling credits than if an average rate of £49.91/t were to be set for all District Councils.

iv. Third parties will be paid the same rate for recycling and re-use credits in 2007/08 as Waste Collection Authorities, as for the current scheme.

v. If WPEG (Revenue) funding is not fully subscribed by the District Councils, then this could be used to support County Council recycling credit payments to the District Councils.

9. bvpi 84(a) and high waste levels in cumbria

Ms Calsy circulated graphs and tables showing the Waste Collection Authorities’ comparative performance in relation to household waste composting and recycling.  She explained that work was in progress to analyse differences in the data within Cumbria and that, following this, comparisons with neighbouring areas could be undertaken.

Members expressed the view that Government recycling targets should be set against reductions in the overall volume of waste sent to landfill.  It was agreed that further work should be undertaken by the Officer Group to examine figures to be provided by the District Councils against the figures circulated as part of the current report.

AGREED, that further work be undertaken by the Waste Partnership Project Officer, in collaboration with Officers from the District Councils, to refine the figures covering the performance of the Waste Collection Authorities in Cumbria, prior to undertaking comparisons with neighbouring areas.

10. household waste recycling centres – update

Graham Harrison presented a report outlining progress with the Household Waste Recycling Centre (HWRC) Action Plan over recent weeks.  It was noted that Allerdale Borough Council had agreed to sell the plot of land required for the development of an HWRC in Workington.  Work was in hand to progress the purchase of this land and prepare a planning application.  Capita would now produce plans for the development of this HWRC.  It was reported that Capita had advised that all of the sites initially identified for a proposed HWRC in Carlisle were either unsuitable or not for sale.  The project team would now investigate the possibility of developing an alternative site.  Some concern was expressed that road improvement works might adversely affect access to an alternative site that was currently being considered and Mr Harrison agreed to look into this.  It was also noted that the current HWRC in Kendal might in future be affected by work on the Lancaster Canal.

Mr Harrison reported that work was also in progress to try to identify a future site for the HWRC in Millom and plans were in place to extend the Kirkby Stephen site.

AGREED, that the action taken since the last meeting be noted and the initiatives currently underway, be supported.

11. strategic service partner update

Mr Pickering provided an update on developments in the selection of a preferred bidder.  He explained that the report considered at the special meeting of the Partnership on 30 August had been discussed at a recent meeting of the County Council.  Although there did not appear to be any disagreement with the report’s conclusions as to the choice of company, further information had been requested on the methods of evaluation used in reaching a recommendation.  A supplementary report was now in preparation for the next meeting of the County Council, due to be held in November. 

It was agreed that further information on the current LATS position could be provided to the Partnership.

AGREED, that 

(1) the report be noted;

(2) an update on the LATS position be provided to the next meeting of the Partnership.

12. WASTE pERFORMANCE AND EFFICIENCY GRANT – UPDATE

Graham Harrison presented a report on the provisional 2006/07 allocation of the £962,000 Waste Performance Efficiency Grant (WPEG) for Cumbria.  Officers outlined their latest proposals for spending this allocation, based on Members’ earlier decision that the WPEG allocations for 2006/07 should be pooled but ring-fenced to each authority and spent in the most effective and efficient way possible on agreed waste management objectives.  Officers estimated that, in total, £10,554 tonnes of biodegradable waste would be diverted from landfill, equating to a LATS penalty ‘saving’ of £1.58m in the year.  The application of the grant would also allow 3,258 tonnes of non-biodegradable waste to be recycled.  

Members were advised that an application had been received from Cumbria Business Environment Network for funding to support their annual awards to those businesses in Cumbria that had made the best progress towards waste minimisation and sustainability.  Subject to details of the support required, and members’ approval, a provisional £1,000 had been allocated.  It was suggested that sponsorship of the awards ceremony by Resource Cumbria would provide valuable publicity and raise awareness of its activities in the business sector.  At this stage an overspend of £3,222 on capital and an underspend of £13,017 on revenue was forecast, which was no cause for concern.

AGREED, that 

(1) the provisional allocation of the 2006/07 Waste Performance and Efficiency Grant be noted;

(2) agreement in principle be given to the sponsorship of the Cumbria Business Environment Network (CBEN) Annual awards from the Waste Performance Efficiency Grant, at a cost of approximately £1,000, to be agreed in detail by Officers.

13. BEHAVIOURAL CHANGE FUND

Mr Harrison gave a verbal update on activities linked to the bid to the WRAP Behavioural Change Local Fund 2006/2008.  He also tabled a copy of the Resource Cumbria Strategic Cumbria Waste Partnership Communications Strategy.  The Strategy communicated the objectives, programmes and projects of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership through its chosen name of Resource Cumbria, providing a vehicle for all partners in the Strategic Waste Partnership to manage internal and external communications.  It was noted that communication would be enhanced through the recruitment of three recycling rangers.

Members approved the strategy as work in progress.

14. GOVERNMENT OFFICE NORTH WEST REPORT

Mr Watson reported that DEFRA was shortly to launch a Waste Consumption Action Plan.  A Joint Waste Review into future waste funding was underway and next year would form part of the Local Area Agreement.

Mr Pickering advised that he intended to incorporate stretch targets for waste in the CSP and it was agreed that the pooled targets should be set at 37%.

Mr Watson reported that DEFRA were ready to receive proposals for targets for 2007/08.  The Regional Spatial Strategy examination in public was about to commence and the waste element was due to be considered in Kendal in January 2007.  

Members also noted that DEFRA was keen to receive local authorities’ views on waste charging.  It was agreed that this could be further considered by officers who would report back to a future meeting.  Mr Huddart advised that some of the District Councils in Cumbria would welcome the opportunity to host any fact finding visits that DEFRA might be planning as apart of the consultation process.

15. any other business

Mr Kendall announced that he was taking early retirement from Impact Housing and therefore would no longer be able to attend meetings of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership to represent North West Waste Forum.  He had suggested that Margaret Graham should take over from him as the Forum’s representative and hoped that she could join him at the Partnership’s next meeting.

AGREED, that Mr David Kendall be replaced by Ms Margaret Graham as the North West Waste Forum’s representative on the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership.  

16. COMPREHENSIVE PERFORMANCE ASSESSMENT

Mr Pickering reported that the County Council had recently undergone an inspection as part of its Comprehensive Performance Assessment.  He was pleased to advise that the Inspectors had commented on the success of waste management partnership working arrangements.

17. dates of NEXT meeting

It was noted that the next meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership would be held at 1.00pm on Monday 16 October 2006 at South Lakeland District Council Offices in Kendal.

The following meeting would be held at 1.00pm on Tuesday 14 November 2006 at Barrow Town Hall.

The Meeting ended at 3.35pm

JS/KAT
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